Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 19th December 2011, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Sara Pickard, 





Nikki Howard, Wynford Ellis Owen, Eric Priday, Mike Jones,




Stewart McKay, Lindsay Davies, & Penri Williams 
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Jim Prosser, Stuart Thomas & Gill Rees
147
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised that he had received a report from the officer detailing the crimes in the three villages from 20.11.11 – 19.12.11.  This recorded 2 crimes in Pentyrch, 2 in Gwaelod y Garth and 9 in Creigiau.  The crimes in Creigiau included a spate of four thefts from motor vehicles.  The Clerk went on to advise members that there had been arrests in the area for theft and the possession of cannabis.  There were also various parking problems reported and the officer intended asking the CCC parking officers to attend to those areas of concern.  The PCSO, Tori Miller, was starting a junior PCSO scheme in January at GYG School.  Smiths Skips had moved, from their base in Creigiau, which should ensure a drop in skip lorries travelling through Pentyrch.
Cllr Priday queried why the theft of lead from the roof of the Pentyrch Village Hall had not featured in the Crime reports in either the November or December meeting.  The Clerk advised he would query this with PC Thomas.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones raised the matter of parking around Tesco’s voicing his opposition to the yellow lines proposed although Cllr Owen pointed out that the request for the yellow-lines was a decision of the Community Council.  There was a general discussion and Cllr Harrison asked that the Council be advised of the areas of concern for parking.  Cllr Owen raised the concern over the perceived lack of Police presence or patrol in the PCC area where residents paid the highest proportion of Community Charge in Cardiff.  This was especially concerning for persons being away over Christmas.  Clerk to arrange
148
Public Session

There was one member of the public present.  Mr Ken Hughes agreed fully with Cllrs Owen and Jones regarding the Police, pointing out that residents didn’t get much for their money.  He went on to refer to Heol Creigiau, near the Golf Club, commenting on the dangerous parking when the school is coming out.  He felt that the parking in this area was far worse than the parking in and around Tesco’s.  He wished all Councillors a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.
149
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Jones referred to the parking around Creigiau School and a discussion ensued regarding school travel plans in the Council area.  Cllr Harrison confirmed that there was a school travel plan for Pentyrch and it was agreed that the Council representatives, on the other two school’s Governing Bodies, would enquire as to whether their school had a travel plan.
150
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 21st November 2011
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Williams and this was seconded by Cllr Owen.  However Cllr Davies disagreed and felt that Paragraph 135 (Paragraph 115.1) did not fully reflect what had been discussed and proposed that an additional sentence be inserted.  There was a general discussion over this and Cllr Davies’s proposal was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by the majority of Councillors present.  The amendment by Cllr Davies read: ‘Councillors indicated they were aware of what could or could not be considered ultra vires in this respect but considered it was their duty to help local citizens by providing informal advance notice of the road closure, if the formal routes failed to deliver this.’  Clerk to arrange
The remainder of the minutes were agreed to be accurate and signed by the Chairman.

151
Matters Arising
Paragraph 135 (Paragraph 110)
Cllr Jones referred to the response by the Chairman that only serious errors or omissions should be amended commenting that he did not agree and felt that any alteration requested by any Councillors should be made.  The Chairman stated that he took all requests into consideration.
Paragraph 141.5
The Clerk advised that the solar panels had been fitted to the Council offices and were producing electricity.  He had also managed to have the feed-in tariff registered with the energy supplier EON on 7th December, just five days before the deadline.
Paragraph 146 

Cllr Davies advised that the entry by Cllr Jones was not strictly correct as she would prefer that it was recorded that she was ‘based at the Cwm Taf Health Board’ 
152
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the closing date for the next Link was the 2nd March 2012. 
153
Clerk’s Report
153.1
Office Closure over the Christmas Period
The Clerk advised members of the closure of the office and that the opening times were recorded on the door and the web-site.
153.2 & 8
Grants
The Clerk advised members that he had received two grant applications from within the Community and that neither had, initially, been accompanied by a set of accounts or financial statement.  He had written to both applicants and had now received a set of audited accounts from one of them.
a) Gwaelod y Garth Pensioners had provided a set of audited accounts.  A discussion took place and it was decided to award them £150.  Clerk to arrange
b) Gwaelod y Garth Firework Display Group had not responded to the Clerk’s request for a set of accounts or financial statement. A discussion took place and it was agreed that, in view of their failure to comply with the agreed protocol, no award cold be made.  Cllr Davies stated she would revert to the Group members to urge them to comply in order that their application may be considered at the March 2012 meeting.
153.3
Community Council Elections 2012.
The Clerk reminded members of the circulation from Gareth Cook, CCC (Electoral Services), in relation to the forthcoming elections.  A discussion ensued about the possible costs to the Council which, if all three wards were contested, had been estimated by CCC to cost the PCC £9,500.  The Clerk advised that he had queried the increase in costs from the 2008 estimates of £6,900, and had been advised that the figures were based on the costs of the Welsh Assembly election held in May 2011.  
153.4
CCC Local Development Plan
The Clerk advised members of the latest information in relation to the LDP advising that it was now estimated that the preferred strategy would not be taken to CCC until October 2012.

153.5
Personal Injury Claim
The Clerk advised members of the details of the personal injury claim that had been made against the Council and that the matter had been referred to the Council’s insurers.
153.6
Buckingham Pace Garden Party
The Clerk advised that he was waiting for the details from the Chairman before submitting the application form to One Voice Wales.  
153.7
Annual Return 2010 ~ 2011
The Clerk advised the meeting that the accounts were now complete and that a notice had been put into the noticeboards advising electors.  He further advised that the procedure for 2012 was to be speeded up by moving all dates forward by three months and that the audited Return would need to be sent to the external auditor by the end of June 2012.  The Clerk did not feel that this would present problems.
153.9
Tree Survey.
The Clerk advised members of the Tree Survey which had been received that day.  He told members that he had not yet read it in depth but had skim read it and had noticed that there were 15 trees designated as ‘Priority One’, i.e. needed work done within three months.  In view of this the Clerk intended ensuring that this work was carried out before the end of the financial year by viring money from under-spending budgets or the reserves if necessary.  In addition he could then provide a structured cost for the next financial year, which could be incorporated into the 2012 ~ 2013 budget, for dealing with ‘Priority Two’ trees.  Clerk to arrange
154
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £17,754.73p and receipts of £0.00p were recorded for November 2011.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Priday, seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed.  Cllr Howard queried the ‘solar’ bin and the Clerk advised her that it was the name of the make of bin provided for Garth Mountain and nothing to do with the Solar panels.
155
Planning Applications
There were 5 planning applications to consider and the Clerk advised that he had not received any requests for plans to be printed off for the meeting:
a) 11/01964/DCH ~ Garth House, Penywaun, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments although Cllr Priday did ask that the Clerk check that the application was not outside the village envelope.  Clerk to arrange
b) 11/01990/DCH ~ 63 River Glade, GYG.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 11/02016/DCO ~ Request for observations from RCT relating to development plans for area around Leeks, Pontyclun.  Concern was expressed by Councillors regarding the roads and the congestion that would be caused.  Creigiau was already being used as a ‘rat-run’ by motorists trying to avoid the congestion on the A.4119.  Clerk to arrange
d) 11/02043/DCH ~ Tregarth Lodge, Heol Creigiau, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
e) 11/02051/DCH ~ Thornfield, Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
The Clerk advised members that he had received further amended plans in relation to planning application 11/01458/DCH, which was Rockybank, GYG and he had circulated this to GYG Councillors.  It was agreed that the original objections were still valid and that the Clerk would liaise with the GYG Councillors to decide whether further additional objections should be lodged.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk advised members that the application to vary one of the conditions in respect of the planning permission granted for planning application 10/01966/DCH had been rejected for the second time.
156
Correspondence
Cllr Priday queried the email (dated 19.12.11) about the bus services over Christmas and was advised that it only related to Cardiff Buses and not Stagecoach or Veolia.  Cllr Jones asked that the Clerk enquire as to what service was available for the 136 and 138 over the Christmas period.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Owen referred to the email (dated 19.12.11) regarding first-time permanent repairs to pot-holes in the Pentyrch ward stating that he had received an email from Cty Cllr Bowen relating to the Creigiau Ward.  The Clerk confirmed that he had also received the email from Cty Cllr Bowen but too late for inclusion in the Supplementary report.  He advised members which roads in Pentyrch, GYG and Creigiau would benefit from this new system.
Cllr Jones referred to his FOI request to CCC (dated 22.11.11) stating that his response from the Police stated that they had no objections.  Cllr Jones did not agree with this.  The Clerk pointed out that he had not seen this correspondence and it was not included on the list of correspondence circulated.  A discussion ensued with Cllr Priday pointing out that Cllr Jones was pursuing his own agenda without recourse to other Councillors.  Cllr Jones promised to provide the Clerk with relevant copies and the Chairman brought the discussion to a close.

Cllr Jones stated that his email to Cty Cllr McEvoy (dated 28.11.11) had not elicited a response.

157
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones stated that he was still waiting for his FOI request from Paul Carter, CCC.  The Clerk advised members that Paul Carter had rung him and discussed the 7.5 ton HGV weight limit and the plans for Pentyrch as a consequence of the Traffic Management Group chaired by Cty Cllr Williams.  The Clerk had asked him to respond formally in time for the meeting but he had failed to do so.
Cllr Howard complained that the A.4119 Llantrisant Road had flooded at Capel Llanilltern and the Clerk advised her that he had reported this matter on two occasions to CCC in the past month.  Cllr Davies referred to the woodland side of Main Road, opposite Viaduct Road, which was also flooded.  Cllr Jones referred to the flooding on Heol Pant y Gored, west of the telephone exchange, and the Clerk was asked to refer all the flooding issues to CCC for action to be taken.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones referred to the speed activated warning sign that he had placed at various locations around Pentyrch and suggested that the PCC purchase speed warning indicators.  The Clerk pointed out that this was outside the remit of the PCC and was a CCC issue.  The Chairman praised Cllr Jones’ initiative and pointed out that he recalled that there were two speed activated signs included in the plans drawn up by the Traffic Management Group.
158
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	28.11.11
	Lindsay Davies
	In relation to CCC issues raised at PACT meetings [other than the fact that they were actually nothing to do with the Police],  it wasn't clear from the PACT meeting whether County Councillor Williams intended to pick up on the resident's complaints that School Lane, needed to be better maintained, cleared of leaves and hedges trimmed.  Could you please ask if CCC could attend to this, certainly with regard to the road sweeping and trimming of all side-growth on County Council/school land as a trip down there on Monday confirmed that it does indeed need attention.  
	Email to C2C

	28.11.11
	Sandie Rosser
	Could you please add my thanks, as voiced at Monday's meeting, to Caroline Morgan for the delivery of Community Link to the whole of Gwaelod for a number of years? As Councillors for Gwaelod we recognised that it is not an easy terrain to deliver to, as Councillor Davies remarked that it took some 5 hours. As Councillors for Gwaelod-y-Garth it is important for us to publicly recognise the time Caroline and her husband has freely given to our village and will continue to do so. We are very grateful to them.
	Email sent to Caroline Morgan

	6.12.11
	Stewart McKay
	There is a very large and dangerous pothole between the Golf Club on Heol Creigiau, Creigiau and Cae Yr Arfau, the house north of the Golf Club towards the Caesars Arms.  I am advised that the hole is so deep that those who have been unable to avoid it are damaging their bumpers.
	Email to C2C

	13.12.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I've received several complaints about the lack of police presence in Creigiau. Some residents are going to be away over Christmas and the New Year. Not once, according to them, have they seen police presence in their area. They are naturally worried that if news got around that their properties might be vulnerable to break-ins. They complain about the high Council Tax, a large proportion of which goes towards policing, and feel that they are not receiving value for money.  Can Insp Arkontopoulos possibly help me to allay their concerns and fears?
	Email to Insp. Arkontopoulos

	14.12.11
	Mike Jones
	Would you contact Smith’s Skips, to ask why their lorries continue to use Pentyrch Village as a through route.
	Email to PC Thomas

	14.12.11
	Stuart Thomas
	I have received complaints from residents of Parc Castell y Mynach that vehicles are parking on the access to the estate from Heol Creigiau and alongside No 33, which then makes vehicles trying to exit the estate have to pull over to the offside of the road to approach the junction with Heol Creigiau.  This is especially dangerous if a vehicle is turning into the road from Heol Creigiau.  Could the Police be advised as there are probably issues in relation to obstruction and parking too close to road junctions?
	Email to PC Thomas

	15.12.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The A.4119 has flooded across the eastern side of the road on the 40 mph stretch  at Capel Llanilltern, just north of the junction with Heol St y Nyll.  Traffic travelling south is moving to the offside of the road on a blind bend to avoid the flood and this is extremely dangerous.  Please advise CCC.
	Email to C2C


	19.12.11
	Stewart McKay
	The very large and dangerous pothole between the Golf Club on Heol Creigiau, Creigiau and Cae Yr Arfau, the house north of the Golf Club towards the Caesars Arms that I reported on 6th December has still not been dealt with.  I would be grateful if you could chase up CCC.
	Email to C2C

	19.12.11
	Gill Rees
	In addition to the sign at the Police Station advising of the Museum, which was agreed at a previous meeting and is being undertaken by the Clerk, it has occurred to me that a sign similar, to the brown (places of interest) sign outside the Village Hall, would be appropriate to be placed at the junction of Bronllwyn and Penuel Road to indicate the location of the museum   I would be grateful if the Clerk could investigate how this could be achieved.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.12.11
	Gill Rees
	A resident has queried with me a footpath off Church Road, Pentyrch that has been blocked off by barbed wire.  Could the Clerk investigate the issue?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.12.11
	Sara Pickard
	I would advise members that I have been chosen as one of the persons who will carry the Olympic torch in Cardiff on 25th May 2012.  Cllr Pickard was congratulated for her selection.
	For information

	19.12.11
	Nikki Howard
	The bridle path from the Fog pond, Ffordd Dinefwr is still over grown and is difficult to negotiate.  [Clerk advised that CCC (Footpaths) is in the process of identifying the owners of the overgrowth]
	.For information

	19.12.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Could the Clerk please chase up the email to CCC on behalf of a resident of Capel Llanilltern about the 40 mph section of the A.4119
	Clerk to arrange


The Chairman advised members that he had received an email from Helen Williams, Pentyrch Tennis Club, complaining about the article written by the Clerk in the Community Highlights section of the Community Link, in relation to applications for the money from the sale of the Rest Centre.  She felt that the Clerk’s reference to ‘organisations holding out their begging bowls’ was derogatory and demeaning and had sought a written apology in the next Link.  He had passed this email to the Clerk who had responded to Mrs Williams.  The Chairman went on to advise that he had received another letter, from Anthony Krip, Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch, who also complained about the article.  The Chairman read this letter to the meeting.  The Clerk advised Councillors that he felt that his, intended, comical and irreverent remarks had been taken out of context and that he had not intended to be either derogatory or demeaning.  Nevertheless he had sent a written apology to Mrs Williams and was happy to publish an apology in the next edition of the Link.  There was a general discussion regarding this and it was agreed that this would be the most appropriate method of dealing with the complaints.  Clerk to arrange
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.45 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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